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        C15.5
FINANCE COUNCIL MEETING 16 APRIL 2011
A meeting of the Council was held at the Ibis Hotel, Ladywell Walk, Birmingham, B5 4ST on Saturday 16 April 2011 starting at 1:30 p.m.  MG was in the chair, and the Minutes were taken by APF, based on notes made by ARH.
1. Welcoming Remarks by the Chairman
MG welcomed everyone to the meeting. 
2. Notices
2.1
Attention was drawn to the printed lists of Apologies for Absence, Members voting by individual Proxy and Members voting by Proxy to the Chairman of the Meeting.  

The following list of attendees gives names only.  The full Attendance document recording the capacities, in which people attended, together with apologies for absence, is held in the ECF Office with the official copy of these Minutes. 

M Amin (MA)
WG Armstrong (WGA)
N Belinfante (NB)
G Caller (GCa)

G Christie (GCh)
D Clayton (DC)
R Collett (RC)
L Cooper (LC)

AC Corfe (ACC)
NW Dennis (NWD)
RB Edwards (RBE)
AP Farthing (APF)
SN Gilmore (SNG)
MJ Gunn (MJG)
RJ Haddrell (RJH)
R Hardy (RH)

SD Hewitt (SDH)
AR Holowczak (ARH)
N Hosken (NH)
AT Leadbetter (ATL)

AB Leary (ABL)
CE Majer (CEM)
PW Purland (PWP)
AN Raoof (ANR)

S Reuben (SR)
RJ Richmond (RJR)
J Rudd (JR)
PG Sherlock (PGS)

JC Skipworth (JCS)
BA Smith (BAS)
M Walker (MW)
D Welch (DW)

PJB Wilson (PJBW)
DG Woodruff (DGW)

2.2
Others present:

Tina Weddell (ECF office)

Christine Carcas (ECF office)
Andrew Walker (ECF office)

2.3
ATL and JR were appointed as tellers.

2.4
Attention was drawn to the Voting Register, including amendments made prior to the meeting.

3. Approval and, if necessary, correction of minutes of the Annual General Meeting of the Council held on 16th October 2010 

RJH commented that item 8.4.2 referred to the approval of the Accounts nem con, when it should have been stated that this approval was given subject to audit.
APF advised that David Sedgwick had notified him that in item 8.7.3, the term “appointed” should replace “elected”.

The Minutes were approved nem con.
4. Matters Arising from the Minutes and not otherwise on the agenda
None.

5. 
Annual Business Plan 2011/2012
APF briefly introduced the plan, stating that it retained the same format as the year before, namely a Business Plan setting out planned new initiatives for the year ahead and a Supplement detailing the planned recurring actions which made up the Federation’s “business as usual”.  He drew attention to the Strategic Planning section, in which it was proposed that the Board should prepare ideas for investment in the development of English chess, potentially using some of the reserves held under the auspices of the British Chess Federation (BCF).  APF stressed that Council was not being asked to approve use of any funds at this stage, simply the preparation of proposals for the next AGM.
CEM commented that it was important to debate the direction of the ECF and understand where it was going before confirming its financial plans.  MJG suggested that this would be encompassed within the funding debate later in the meeting.  CEM argued that the subjects were linked, but separate, and that it was important to debate direction before agreeing to spend any Permanent Investment Fund (PIF) monies.  MJG replied that the Board did not believe that the transition to its new funding arrangements could be made during the current year, and it was therefore proposing to seek £15K from the PIF to manage the transition.  GCa commented that the budget had been written with both aspects in mind, but with the clear wish not to have to change the funding approach twice.

ATL commented that the ECF had lost £60K of funding and that putting up subscriptions should be de rigueur.  

MJG noted that the discussion was straying into item 6 (Budget).  JCS suggested that the Business Plan and Budget should be considered together, which was supported by SDH and agreed by the Chairman.
6. 
Report of Finance Director and Budget 2011/12
GCa talked through his report on the 2010/11 financial year, noting that he expected a year-end surplus of £16.6K (£2.4K better than budget).  During the year, the Board had approved use of £3K from the £5K contingency fund, for the purchase of a new server (£2K) and support for Jovanka Houska in the Women’s World Championship (£1K).
In the coming year, GCa was budgeting for a deficit of £16.7K prior to the proposed payments from the John Robinson Youth Chess Trust (JRT) and the PIF.  The surplus from the 2010 British Championships was to be reinvested in the 2011 event.

SDH asked why the projected 2010/11 surplus was lower than the £28.5K mentioned at the previous Council meeting.  He noted that postage costs had increased by 75% in the latest year and wondered why.  GCa said that he would need to look into the postage costs question.  As for the rest, part of the difference was accounted for by the use of £3K contingency; the rest arose largely from over-optimism at the time of the AGM with respect to game fee collection.
MA asked why the Board was proposing to spend the surplus from the 2010 British Championships.  APF commented that the budget for the British Championships was prepared on the basis that the event should at least break even over the longer term.  Whether a surplus or deficit was achieved in a given year was largely dependent upon entry numbers.  2009 and 2010 had seen higher than average entries; the Board’s planning assumption for budgeting purposes was that Sheffield 2011 would be more in line with Liverpool 2008.

RC noted that the budget included £500 for Marketing.  He considered this to be astonishingly low for a leisure organisation and recommended more focus on this in the long term.  SR replied that one reason for the low budget was a lack of ideas on how to invest further in marketing, for which he accepted responsibility.  Currently, the budget is spent on trophies and awards.
RJH noted that the budget for Travel and subsistence – Office staff was nil, yet the office staff were in attendance.  GCa replied that the costs were recorded elsewhere in the Management Services budget.

RJH also commented that the figures for Schools Tournament (p.15) were wrong.  GCa asked RJH to e-mail him the details.

BAS commented that the ECF spent a sixth of its income on International Chess and questioned the justification for this.  LC replied that he sought to do the best that he could with the available funds.  SR added that it was a question of marketing, since strong players can provide profile and stimulate the development of the game.  The ECF believes that part of its raison d’être was to support English participation and success in international competition.  BAS said that cancelling the expenditure for a year would balance the books.  SDH reminded the meeting that at this stage it was discussing the 2010/11 forecast outcome, not the budget for the coming year.
NB spoke in support of ATL’s view that it would be better to raise subscriptions and fees in the coming year in order to avoid the need to draw from the PIF.  GCa responded that the timing of increases to Game Fee and membership subscriptions would mean that the impact would not be large enough on 2011/12.
SDH questioned the need for the £5K contingency, which he said had never been in the budget before.  He proposed its removal, but there was no seconder for the proposal.

MA asked whether there was scope to revise the budgeted expenditure for the British Championships.  SR replied that it was too late, as details of entry fees and prizes had been published.  DW commented that what was required was a good turn-out from local players.  He made the point that Sheffield was no longer an industrial town and that its attractions needed to be marketed.

SDH noted the budget figure of £2K for President’s/CEO’s expenses and commented that this seemed insufficient in view of the President’s statement at the AGM that his expenses were expected to run at £400 a month.  APF reported that the President had since indicated that he would seek to manage with less.

BAS returned to the issue of the International budget.  SDH said that it was necessary to consider the aim of sending a team.  He could support sending the strongest team or a development team (at lower cost).  The budget as it stood fell between two stools.  LC commented that the strongest team would only be sent if outside financing could be found to top up the budget figure.  He noted that over half of the budget is used to cover expenses (travel, accommodation, event fees); the rest is a payment to the professional players themselves.  MA proposed that “the International budget should be approved subject to the obtaining of additional finance to allow the strongest team to be sent; if no extra funding could be found, a development team should be sent which required no players’ fees.”  This was seconded by SDH and carried on a hand vote by a majority of 17-2.

(7.
Direct Members’ Subscriptions

(8.
Minimum Membership Fees for Member Organisations

(9.
Determination of Game Fee for 1st September 2011 to 31st August 2012 
These agenda items were discussed together and are therefore combined in the Minutes.
ATL referred to the funding options (agenda item 11) and asked when the chosen option would be implemented.  MJG commented that the present discussion related to 2011/12, while item 11 related to the following year.  APF commented that it would be technically possible to implement funding option 2 in 2011/12, but this was not the recommendation.
SDH noted that the minimum Game Fee under option 2 was 60p, so why not increase Game Fee now to that level?  ATL commented that it would be wrong to increase Game Fee in isolation and not to make a proportionate increase in the Basic Membership fee for MOs.  JCS commented that, following the loss of the grant, the need was to balance the books.
A number of suggested changes were made:

· Increase Game Fee to 57p (ATL)

· Increase Basic Membership by £1; leave Game Fee unchanged (SDH)

· Increase Basic Membership by 50p; leave Game Fee unchanged (MJG)

· Increase all membership fees by 5%, rounded to nearest 50p (MA; seconded BAS; subsequently withdrawn before a vote was taken)
It was suggested that a calculation be done to indicate what increase was required to achieve a £5K reduction in the budget deficit.  APF commented that this was not straightforward, because experience had shown that there was a self-adjusting effect which tended to offset the expected impact of price rises.  He was loath to offer an explanation without detailed analysis.  

Following discussion, a card vote was held asking members to vote for the Game Fee amount for Standard Play games that they favoured.  In accordance with requirements of the Articles, the determined Game Fee would be the median of the votes cast.  The results of the vote were as follows:

25p

1 vote

48p

1

50p

3

54p

49

56p

9

57p

12

58p

17

60p

77

The median Game Fee rate is 58p, which was accordingly passed (to take effect for the year from 1st September 2011).

With regard to Direct Members’ Subscriptions, SDH proposed that the Basic and Basic Junior fees should increase by £1 and all other rates by £2.  A vote was taken and passed on a hand vote by 18-3.
The resulting membership subscription rates for the period 1st September 2011 to 31st August 2012 are as follows:

Basic

£13.00

Basic Junior
£8.50

Full

£54.00

Standard

£27.00

Junior

£22.00

Family

£60.00
VP/Corp VP
£122.00

With regard to minimum Membership Fees for Member Organisations, two specific proposals were made:

· £54
(proposed by ATL; seconded by MA)

· £58
(proposed by NB; seconded by GCa)

On a hand vote, the figure of £58 was agreed.
10. 
Adoption of Budget for 1st May 2011 to 30th April 2012
GCa indicated to Council that the impact of the various proposals passed would be to reduce the 2011/12 deficit to something like £8K-£8.5K.  GCa expressed caution at the robustness of this calculation ahead of more detailed analysis but stated that, on the face of it, this would suggest the need for £5K from the JRT and £4K from the PIF.

JCS expressed concern at relying upon calculations made on the spur of the moment and proposed that the Board should be authorised to seek to draw up to £10K from the PIF, in addition to the £5K grant from the JRT.

RBE agreed that it would be logical to have the option of drawing up to £10K from the PIF.

Returning to the Finance Director’s report, there were two specific proposals:

(a) To approve the 2011/12 Budget;

(b) (As amended above) To approve the bridging of the funding gap through a grant of £5K from the JRT and a drawdown of up to £10K from the Permanent Investment Fund.

Both proposals were passed nem con.

[It should be noted at this point that, the agreement noted under item 5 to approve the Business Plan and Budget together notwithstanding, no reference was made to approval of the 2011/12 Business Plan when the above vote was taken.]
11.
The funding of the English Chess Federation
APF briefly introduced the funding options set out in his paper.  He stressed that he was not advocating either option specifically; his priority was to establish a sustainable funding basis for the ECF from 2012 on.
APF provided a summary of the points made for and against each option in the feedback prior to Council:

Option 1: Membership Scheme
· Simplicity

· All players contribute equally

· Undue burden on occasional players / a bargain for very active players

· Funding from a single source (a potential risk)

· Collection mechanism unclear (although existing MOs indicate that it works satisfactorily)

Option 2: Simplified Game Fee / Membership combination
· Essentially the same approach as now
· Very little feedback received on this option

· The proposed figures do amend the balance somewhat between the amounts paid via membership and game fee
APF also briefed Council on a potentially relevant development.  The Charity Commission has issued a consultation paper on the promotion of amateur sport, which was classified as a legitimate charitable aim under the Charities Act 2006.  The paper sets out (and seeks comment on) a number of requirements for an organisation to achieve charitable status.  One of these is that the aims of the charity must be exclusively charitable.  The ECF is exploring the options for the establishment of a charitable organisation to undertake its activities, because this could have significant financial benefits (by making donations and membership subscriptions, but not apparently Game Fee, eligible for Gift Aid).  However, to achieve this, there would have to be a separate, non-charitable organisation to manage the ECF’s non-charitable aims (essentially, International Chess and the main British Championship).  The consultation is due to report back in Q4 2011.
A lengthy discussion of the proposals followed:
· PGS commented that the Minor Counties might be affected disproportionately by option 1 because their players were, on average, less active than other parts of the country.

· JCS supported pursuing charitable status and agreed that a shift to a membership organisation would be better for this.  He suggested that it would need to use a direct collection method.  He favoured the membership option but expressed concern about the willingness of players who play fewer than 10 games a year to pay £18.  For these players, Game Fee would be preferable.
· MA expressed strong support for option 1 on behalf of the Manchester Chess Federation.  E-mail technology meant that the ECF could do a lot more to forge a bond with members.  A membership list was something that could be marketed.  RC agreed with this view but noted that the Worcester & District League preferred option 2.

· CEM commented on the issue of players who are insufficiently active to obtain a grade.  The grading master list includes about 16,500 names, of whom some 11,500 have played enough games to have a grade.  Many of the inactive players causing concern over their likely unwillingness to become ECF members were already “off the radar”.  The number of games played by ungraded players was not significant.  RJH commented that 700-800 players played only one game in the year.

· CEM asked whether the price of membership was really so daunting.  He suggested that the largest expenditure for club players was the club’s premises.  Club membership was usually £50-60.  APF replied that there were significant geographical variations in costs.  Some club memberships were as low as £10.
· SDH outlined the experience of membership schemes in Leicestershire.  There was unanimous support in the county for the increase from £12 to £18.

· GCh supported option 1.  He said that clubs with a £10 membership subscription had a low activity level and no provision for future difficulties.  This was unsustainable.  There was enough data in the NCCU to show that membership schemes worked.

· APF reminded Council that the proposed £18 membership fee was based on a take-up of 85% of active players.  If the take-up were higher, the required fee could be reduced.  (If the take-up were worse than 85%, the subscription would need to rise.)  If the organisation became a charity and could count on Gift Aid from a good proportion of members, the subscription could be further reduced.  The reported experience of existing membership scheme areas is that there were more players and the players played more.
· RBE said that he was involved in a membership-based charity.  In terms of influence and impact, a minimum of 5,000 members was necessary for fund-raising purposes.

· SNG suggested that a membership scheme might lead to an increase in graded games, as other league and club events were brought within the grading system (due to the lack of the deterrent cost of game fee).

· RC said that his concern was for the transitional phase.  He suggested that a hike in Game Fee first might make the shift to membership less of a jolt.  APF said that he understood (and shared) the concern, but the funding shortfall forced the Federation’s hand.

· RJR agreed that Gift Aid should be claimable on memberships.  His view was that membership should not be mandatory within leagues.

· ATL asked whether chess qualified for amateur status.  SR confirmed that it did.

· ATL expressed strong support for option 2.  He had concerns over the policing of option 1, the collection mechanism and on the impact on players in current non-membership parts of the country.

· MA said that the key was to keep things simple.

· ACC said that a membership scheme was what was needed.  In his experience, players who entered his events were generous with their support.  £18 would be acceptable.

· PJBW felt that the membership option was a natural solution but preferred a sliding scale based on activity.

· JCS expressed the concern that option 1 would not produce a sufficiently direct relationship between the “member” and the ECF.  The relationship is through an intermediary, such as the county association.  This did little to persuade someone to become a member of the ECF.

· NB noted that many players played fewer than 6 games a year.  With a ‘pay to play’ element for non-members in congresses, there was no incentive to sell membership.

· GCh commented that direct members currently pay twice, as members and through league fees.

· SR supported a third option, universal membership plus game fee, as he had proposed in the past.
· PGS warned that Gift Aid would only be claimable from UK taxpayers.  Many players would not be taxpayers.

At this stage, the Chairman asked for a hand vote as a preliminary indication of views.  The results of this were:

· Option 1 – 17

· Option 2 – 14

· Neither – 3

A card vote was called for, with the following results:

· Option 1 – 91

· Option 2 – 71

· Neither – 7

BAS noted the result of the card vote and observed that the London League currently paid some £4K in Game Fee.  He believed that a membership scheme would be difficult to implement in the League and that the ECF might end up losing a large slice of income.
12. 
Proposed change to the Articles
LC outlined his proposed change to the ECF’s Articles, namely to amend 43(2) from “No Director shall serve on the Board in more than one capacity,” to “A director shall only be able to serve on the Board in more than one capacity (and in no more than two) if there are no alternative applicants.”  LC stated that he felt that it was better for Council to vote for a candidate, even if it meant that a Board member held two roles, than to leave the power of appointment vested in the Board after the AGM.  He acknowledged that he had a vested interest, because he was considering standing for both Junior and International Director roles.
PWP argued that the proposal could halve the number of people on the Board.  Had it been in place a year ago, two of the current directors would not have been here and adding value to the Board.  The current rule requires the Board to seek an injection of new blood.

DGW was against the proposal, which seemed unnecessary given the Board’s current powers to appoint.  CEM was not persuaded that the proposal solved the underlying problem.  SH said that he was sympathetic towards the aim of the proposal but disliked the wording.  It suggested that it would be better to state that the Board could combine two roles if necessary.
MA asked that the proposal be put to a vote.  A hand vote was taken and the proposal was overwhelmingly defeated (only 5 votes in favour).
13. 
Proposed changes to the County Championship rules
There was some initial uncertainty about the proposal to amend rule E6 (‘Delete “in the month of January” and replace by “in January or February”.  Add at end “The Controller shall announce the arrangements for the draw not later than 31st December”.’) and E10 (‘Delete ‘14th October” and replace with “31st October”.’).  RJH explained that it was a simple change to allow more flexibility so that it would not always be necessary to go to the expense of a specific meeting for the purposes of holding the draw when a suitable gathering was due to take place anyway in February.
Following further explanation to ensure that the proposal was understood, the approval was passed nem con.
14. 
Governance issues
John Philpott’s paper had been tabled for Council to note, which it duly did.    
15. 
Venue for AGM on 15th October 2011, scheduled to be held in London
It was confirmed that the next AGM would take place in London, at a venue to be advised nearer the time.
16.
Any Other Business as advised to the Chairman before the start of the meeting
There was no other business.  A vote of thanks to the Chairman for his efficient stewardship of the meeting was given.
The meeting closed at 5.25 p.m.

